April 13, 2015
Graduate Affairs Committee
Indiana University/Purdue University at Indianapolis

Dear Colleagues:

The IUPUI Ph.D. proposal for a Ph.D. in American Studies is, in many ways, a field-
defining statement for applied American Studies that deserves a national readership as more
academic units develop an emphasis in public sector work. I support this proposal
wholeheartedly: it offers a strong rationale for the program’s curriculum; it reinforces and
expands the mission of the institution; and it builds from faculty expertise and university
programs that orient the institution to the communities it serves.

[ appreciate the reference to the 1970s beginnings of American Studies at [UPUL
Typical of so many American Studies efforts during those turbulent years, the interdisciplinary
field incubated other successful clusters that have since grown to autonomy. American Studies
at its best is generative, open to new ideas, and responsible to the social circumstances
surrounding the university. The current effort should be read in this context. As the last
comprehensive survey of American Studies departments and programs (Bronner, 2007)
indicated, the growth and innovation in American Studies academic units now takes place at the
graduate level and is increasingly turning toward the public sector as well as transnational ideas
and movements — both of these are emphases in the [IUPUI document.

There is a national need for an applied American Studies degree and IUPUI is uniquely
positioned to offer it. Other programs — including the ones cited in this report as comparators —
offer degrees that allow for an applied option but I know of no Ph. D.program that is so self-
consciously oriented toward “careers outside of academic teaching” (4). To my knowledge, only
one Ph.D. program is oriented toward the public sector: Pennsylvania State University at
Harrisburg, but there are so many institutional, geographical, and financial impediments that I do
not view them as comparable in terms of reach or impact. Some MA programs, most notably
those at Trinity College (Hartford), Utah State University, Miami University (Ohio), and the
University of Wyoming have done as much to connect American Studies with non-academic
employment in the public sector as most Ph.D.-granting institutions. From 1982 to 2014 I
presided over the Wyoming program, which has prominently featured internships and public
sector thesis options during my entire tenure as director. During that time more than 1/3 of our
graduates have entered public sector fields and have pursued very productive careers. However,
there is a limit to what an MA-qualified job seeker can aspire to do, especially at the beginning.
Those shaping the futures of our most important public sector institutions must hold the Ph.D.
degree. I can add my personal observations to the other evidence offered by this proposal: there
IS a need, not only in the public sector but in other non-academic areas, for exactly the sort of
Ph.D, program outlined here.
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